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HOLDING: Grievance was Denied. The grievant did not have any driving privileges from June 4, 2016 through June 29, 2016 in violation of Work Rule 17-015(P), Item # 19, which was a violation of his Last Chance Agreement. There was just cause for the grievant’s removal.
Facts: The grievant was under a Last Chance Agreement when he was stopped and arrested on June 4, 2016 for OVI with a BAC of 0.140%. His license was seized and it was administratively suspended at the same time. The grievant’s position as a Highway Technician 2 required that he maintain a valid Class A Commercial Driver’s License. The Court on June 21, 2016 modified the grievant’s suspension to give him work related driving privileges. The grievant was convicted on a lesser charge and the OVI change was dismissed and the appeal of the administrative suspension of the grievant’s driver’s license was upheld in the grievant’s favor.
The Employer argued: The employer argued that the grievant had a driver’s license suspension from June 5, 2016 through June 29, 2016 in violation of Work Rule 17-015(P), Item #19, which made his required CDL not valid. This work rule violation was a violation of his Last Chance Agreement, for which removal was proper and under its terms the arbitrator had no authority to modify the discipline.
The Union argued: The employer failed to present sufficient evidence to show just cause for the grievant’s removal. The grievant received limited driving privileges from the court on June 21, 2016, which included those needed to drive at work. The court also granted his appeal of the administrative suspension of his driving privileges. That the records for the BMV only show that the grievant’s driving privileges were “valid” and the Register of the BMV never notified him his CDL was suspended.
The Arbitrator found:  The grievant’s position required that he maintain a valid CDL. The grievant violated Work Rule 17-015(P), Item #19 from June 4, 2016 through June 29, 2016 when his driving privileges, including the CDL portion, were under administrative suspension. Thus, the grievant was unable to perform his job duties during this time period. This rule violation was a violation of the grievant’s Last Chance Agreement, the penalty for which was removal and cannot be modified by the arbitrator. Grievance is Denied. There was just cause to remove the grievant from his position.
